Factors of Appearance-oriented Representation in South Korea from the 1990s to the Present Day

Wu Yuet Kiu 3035584122

KORE4009 Korean Studies Research Seminar (2021-2022), The University of Hong Kong



The IMF Financial crisis led to economic shifts and increased employment competitiveness, which made appearance a focus in society in the late 1990s, and the Koreans' belief that *kwansang* (physiognomy) affects one's luck and success, and media advertising further contributed to the thriving plastic surgery industry in South Korea from the 2000s to the present day.

The Korean Economy

Since the Asian Financial Crisis (1997-2001):

• Considerable increases in the **importation of foreign goods**

The Belief of a "Right Face"

- *Kwansang:* Koreans consider facial features to be a direct representation of a person's inner virtue and they are directly connected to one's luck and success (Wang 2015, 32).
- Spoon Class Theory: Kŭmsujŏ → Ŭnsujŏ → Hŭksujŏ; Undergoing body modifications as a means to pass from one social group to another to gain acceptance and to distance themselves from negative stereotypes (Albrecht 2016, 47).



Media Culture

 Large-scale Media Advertising: Korea had a national broadband penetration rate of 97% in 2011 (Davies and Han 2011, 147) e.g. cosmetic surgery's "before" & "after" photos, celebrities' flawless facial features, and slim body shapes in subways, billboards, and TV commercials (Wang 2015, 41).



- TV shows: Showing cosmetic surgery as a simple, efficient, and painless method to alter one's body (Carter et al. 2014, 354-5) → Creates over-optimism among audiences
- They share a similar flow of:



- **Relaxation of social sanctions** against the consumption of foreign luxury goods
- South Korea became fully incorporated into the economically globalized, nerliberal world order (Kwon 2019, 142)

IMF Crisis (1997-2001)

- South Korea becomes globally visible for its beauty culture since the 2000s
- President Kim Dae-jung (1998-2003) implemented the *Presidential Proclamation on Culture* → Born of the brand of Korea, *Hallyu*

(Korean Wave) (Wang 2015, 38)



- Since the IMF Crisis had led to massive shutdowns of companies and a skyrocketing unemployment rate, the job market became more competitive afterward (Wang 2015, 29).
- The national bankruptcy brought about a fundamental change in the perception of plastic surgery from a manifestation of excess and affluence to a tool for self-realization and sustenance. While the Kim Dae-jung government claimed to guarantee a minimum living standard for all Koreans, it focused on neoliberal measures such as employability, rehabilitation capacity, self-sufficiency, flexibility, and self-entrepreneurship. It encouraged the establishment of the neoliberal social ethos that requires every member in society to be an entrepreneur of himself or herself, to be solely accountable for the successes and failures of one's life (Lee 2020, 107).



Indergo a surgical Reveal a new A healing process happy after that

• The Pan-Asian success of Let Me In: Most popular Korean reality show in China in 2014; Thailand purchased the show format and aired Let Me In: Thailand in 2016.



Medical Tourism(Since 2016)

VAT-Refund Program

- To attract foreigners to come to Korea and receive cosmetic surgery
- Korean government-sponsored medical technologies, tourism, spas, and beauty services.
- Three Medical Tourism Information Centers were set up in Seoul, Incheon, and Busan to facilitate medical treatment, visas, transportation, translation, and tours (Kwon 2019, 151).
 - \rightarrow convenience, cheap price



Conclusior

Cosmetic surgery has become a tool for Koreans to...



Explore the possibilities in life



Pursue the life they desire

Competitive Job Market

For highly classed, gendered, and embodied occupations such as flight attendants and narrator models, employers impose **particular height and weight standards for women**, and women are being judged based on their outer appearance (Woo 2004, 57). Although women face greater pressure of appearance-oriented representation than men, men cannot avoid it entirely due to the extreme emphasis on appearance in South Korea (Holliday and Elfving-Hwang 2012, 73).

 The fierce competition in the job market normalizes one's individual body capital as part of one's CV, and the practice of including a space for photography, "ID photograph here", on every job application sheet has made cosmetic surgery practical for both genders (Lee 2020, 107).

Both men and women undergo *chig'ŏp sŏnghyŏng* (employment cosmetic surgery) as they believe that with similar academic backgrounds, an employee with "friendly" facial features is preferred due to the significance of social bonding in the working environment (Holliday and Elfving-Hwang 2012, 73).

Reference

Albrecht, Eduardo Zachary. "Embodying Progress: Aesthetic Surgery and Socioeconomic Change in South Korea." *East Asian Science, Technology and Society: An International Journal* 10, no. 1 (2016): 29–49. https://doi.org/10.1215/18752160-3141411. Carter, Cynthia, Lisa McLaughlin, Linda Steiner, and J. Robyn Goodman. "Perfect Bodies, Imperfect Messages: Media Coverage of Cosmetic Surgery and Ideal Beauty." In *The Routledge Companion to Media and Gender*, 352–62. Routledge, 2014. Davies, Gloria, and Gil-Soo Han. "Korean Cosmetic Surgery and Digital Publicity: Beauty by Korean Design." *Media International Australia* 141, no. 1 (November 2011): 146–56. https://doi.org/10.1177/1329878X1114100117.

Elfving-Hwang, Joanna. "Cosmetic Surgery and Embodying the Moral Self in South Korean Popular Makeover Culture." *The Asia-Pacific Journal* 11, no. 24 (2013).

Holliday, Ruth, and Elfving-Hwang, Joanna. "Gender, Globalization and Aesthetic Surgery in South Korea." In *Body & Society 18*, no.2, 58–81, 2012.

Kwon, Hye Kyoung. "K-Beauty in the Twenty-First Century: Digital Media, Plastic Surgery, and Imagined Class Mobility in Contemporary South Korea ." Ph.D. dissertation. In *Performing Masquerade: The Politics of K-Beauty in South Korean Literary and Popular Culture from Colonialism to Neoliberalism*, 139–74. UCLA, 2019. https://escholarship.org/uc/item/50t8h3nz. Lee, Hyemin, Inseo Son, Jaehong Yoon, and Seung-Sup Kim. "Lookism Hurts: Appearance Discrimination and Self-Rated Health in South Korea." *International Journal for Equity in Health* 16, no. 1 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-017-0678-8. Lee, So-Rim. "When Neoliberalism and Patriarchy Conspire: Plastic Surgery in the South Korean Reality TV Show *Let Me In.*" *TDR/The Drama Review* 64, no. 2 (2020): 101–16. https://doi.org/10.1162/dram_a_00922. Let Me In, season 1, episode 9. Aired January 27, 2012, on StoryonTV. https://b23.tv/RnXloF6 Ŏm Myosŏp. "Sigangmunhwaŭi paljŏn'gwa ruk'ijŭm" [The Development of Visual Culture and Lookism]." *Munhwa wa sahoe 5*, no. 1 (2008): 73–102. https://doi.org/10.17328/kjcs.2008.5.1.003. Rhee, Seung Chul, Soo-Jung An, and Rahil Hwang. "Contemporary Koreans' Perceptions of Facial Beauty." *Archives of Plastic Surgery* 44, no. 5 (2017): 390–99. https://doi.org/10.5999/aps.2017.44.5.390. Wang, Yuqing. "Behind South Korean Cosmetic Surgery: Its Historical Causes and Its Intertwined Relationship with Korean Pop Culture." MA thesis, University of Delaware, 2015.

Woo, Keong Ja. "The Beauty Complex and the Cosmetic Surgery Industry." Korea Journal 44, no. 2 (2004): 52–82.